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MEMORANDUM 
 
February 14, 2008 

 
TO: Transportation Planning Board 
 
FROM: Ronald F. Kirby 
 Director, Department of 
 Transportation Planning 
 
RE: Letters Sent/Received Since the January 16th TPB Meeting 
 
 
 The attached letters were sent/received since the January 16tth TPB meeting.  The letters will be 
reviewed under Agenda #5 of the February 20th TPB agenda. 
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Synopsis  
f American travelers from three decades ago were suddenly transported to the 

present day, they would be aghast at the condition of our national surface 

transportation system, particularly by the chronic congestion and delays.  If we 

are to ensure that American travelers three decades hence do not look back with 

longing on how “good” our system was in 2008, and if we are to remain competitive in 

a global economy, we must thoroughly re-assess the current approach to funding 

surface transportation infrastructure. 

 

With this goal in mind, the U.S. Congress established the National Surface 

Transportation Infrastructure Financing Commission (the “Financing Commission” as 

authorized in section 11142 of SAFETEA-LU) to analyze options and recommend 

changes for federal policy makers to consider in funding the system.   

 

In addition to the Financing Commission, Congress directed the National Surface 

Transportation Policy and Revenue Study Commission (the “Policy Commission” as 

authorized in section 1909(b) of SAFETEA-LU) to study the current condition and 

future needs of the surface transportation system and offer recommendations for a new 

vision, goals, policies and programs to guide the future federal role.  We expect the 

recently released report of the Policy Commission, as well as the analyses of many 

stakeholders, to spark a lively debate that will inform Congress and our work.1  Over 

the next year we will craft specific recommendations for funding and financing a 

federal role based on our own work, the Policy Commission’s recommendations and 

the debate that follows.  

 

In this, our interim report, we present the mandate and the goals of the Financing 

Commission and outline how we plan to meet those goals.  We explain how we 

currently view the transportation infrastructure funding problem and how we plan to 

approach our mandate, as well as to solicit feedback on our preliminary thinking. 

 

I 



Our starting point is specifying the scope of the funding problem as we initially see it 

and the consequences of the problem for mobility, the economy, and our quality of 

life.  In brief, we perceive the current surface transportation funding approach as 

suffering from three main problems: 

 Revenue is insufficient to maintain the national network and build needed 

improvements to the system; 

 Current funding mechanisms and levels of revenue are not closely linked to 

use of the transportation system, allowing demand and costs to grow faster 

than revenue; and 

 Critical components of the current approach to investing transportation 

revenue are not structurally driven toward cost effectiveness, dissipating the 

effectiveness of existing revenue. 
 

We provide in this report the criteria by which we plan to evaluate various funding 

sources and financing techniques.  We describe the broader surface transportation 

system issues and challenges that provide the context for examining possible funding 

recommendations.  And we sincerely invite stakeholder feedback on all aspects of our 

approach in order to help us develop constructive and specific recommendations that 

will support our nation’s future transportation needs. 

 

Finally we identify some preliminary observations and invite comment on them as 

well.  In brief: 

 System demands are outpacing investment;  

 System maintenance costs are competing with necessary expansion of the 

system;  

 The fuel tax, which has been the key federal funding source for our system, is 

no longer sufficient at current rates;   

 More direct user charges should be explored; and   

 We need not only more investment in our system, but more intelligent 

investment complemented by better operation of the system.   
 

Our challenge is to examine carefully all options and develop recommendations for 

funding the vision, goals, policies and programs suggested by the Policy Commission 

and others.  We invite all stakeholders to help us meet this challenge by providing 

comments and suggestions on this interim report.   
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S I X  

Preliminary Observations  
s the Financing Commission looks ahead to developing recommendations for 

Congress and the Executive Branch, certain realities will guide our thinking.  

At this early stage, we identify some preliminary observations.  We invite 

comment on these and other observations we will make as we continue to research 

and develop recommendations.   

 System demands are outpacing investment. Given reasonable projections of 

system use, the current levels of investment from federal, state and local 

governments will be insufficient to meet demand.    

 System maintenance can be so costly and necessary that it becomes difficult to 

address necessary expansion of the system.  Current investment levels are not 

sufficient to adequately maintain the system and make needed cost-beneficial 

improvements.  An increasing share of limited transportation funding 

necessarily is being used to maintain aging systems.  This has led to modest 

improvements in highway and public transportation conditions in recent 

years, but still left significant lane miles of urban and rural roads in poor 

condition. As states and localities have allocated larger and larger shares of 

their transportation funds to maintenance, they have increasingly sacrificed 

needed capacity enhancements.  Furthermore, as major deferred capital 

rehabilitation comes due, even the maintenance funding will fall well short of 

required levels.   

 The fuel tax, which has been the key federal funding source for our system, is no 

longer sufficient at current rates.  The revenues raised through the federal fuel 

tax at current levels cannot support many of the visions that exist for the 

federal contribution to total investment in the system.  While an increase in 

the federal fuel tax could help address the investment shortfall in the near 

term, the political will and public acceptance required for even modest 

A 
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increases may be lacking.  Furthermore, a funding approach that relies 

principally on fuel consumption may not be a sustainable strategy in the long 

run. As a result, additional approaches should be explored. 

 More direct user charges should be explored.  While more funding is needed at 

all levels of government—regardless of the source—funding more of the system 

costs through direct user charges, rather than indirect fees such as the fuel tax 

or general revenues, can encourage more efficient use of system capacity.  This 

behavioral change could reduce the need to build new capacity and therefore 

reduce the level of funding required in certain areas.  Efficient system use also 

reduces negative externalities such as vehicle greenhouse gas emissions and 

pollution.  Transit users pay their user charges directly; it would be better if 

road users did as well.  New technologies appear to enable new tools that 

make direct user charges easier to administer and more user-friendly. 

 We need not only more investment in our system, but more intelligent 

investment complemented by better system operations.  We can improve the 

utilization of current capacity through better incentives for optimal system 

operation.  Investment decision-making should be based more on life-cycle 

cost-benefit analysis and other measures of performance outcomes. 

 

After World War II, America’s political leaders worked together to craft and 

implement a vision and funding approach that led to the world’s best surface 

transportation system.  Although the challenges and opportunities are very different 

today, they will require an equal if not greater commitment and vision to meet them.  
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January 25, 2008 
 
Mr. Herbert L. Pegram  
Grant Coordinator 
1401 East Broad Street 
Richmond, VA  23219 
 
 
Dear Mr. Pegram: 
 
I am pleased to submit the enclosed memorandum on behalf of the Metropolitan 
Washington Council of Governments (COG) and the National Capital Region 
Transportation Planning Board (TPB), in response to your request for additional 
information about our application for funding through the 2008 Multimodal 
Planning Grants Program. We appreciate being selected to participate in this 
second phase of the application process and welcome the opportunity to provide 
more details about our program and the specific goals we are confident we can 
accomplish with additional resources. 
 
If you have any questions, please contact Ronald Kirby, Director of 
Transportation Planning for COG, at (202)962-3310 or rkirby@mwcog.org. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of this application. 
 
 
Sincerely yours,  
 

 
 
David Robertson 
Executive Director 
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MEMORANDUM 
 
 
TO:   Mr. Hebert Pegram, Grant Coordinator 
  Virginia Department of Transportation 
 
FROM: Ronald F. Kirby, Director, Department of Transportation Planning 
  Metropolitan Washington Council of Governments 
 
SUBJECT:  Additional materials for Virginia Multimodal Planning Grant application 
 
DATE:  January 25, 2008 
 
 
We appreciate the opportunity to apply for funding from the 2008 Virginia Multimodal 
Planning Grant Program. We believe that the projects funded through our 2007 
multimodal grant, which are currently underway, will yield a number of beneficial and 
innovative products.   
 
In response to your email message of January 10, 2008, this memorandum provides 
additional information about our current grant request, including a scope of work, 
schedule and cost estimate.  
 
As stated in our Grant Letter of Intent from November 29, 2008, we are seeking $100,000 
in funding for the Transportation/Land-Use Connections (TLC) program of the National 
Capital Region Transportation Planning Board (TPB).  However, since November, the 
TLC program has continued to evolve and this memorandum reflects the modified 
direction that we wish to take with this grant application.  
 
In our Grant Letter of Intent, we indicated that using the new VDOT grant, we would 
seek to fund five projects at a level of $20,000 each. However, in a recent solicitation for 
projects, we received only four applications from Northern Virginia, two of which we 
intend to fund directly through our Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP).  Although 
we could seek funding for the two remaining Virginia applications from your office, we 
believe a new VDOT grant could be better used to expand our technical assistance 
program later this year.   
 
In particular, we would like to make more funding available to individual projects.  While 
our TLC technical assistance program was lauded in its pilot round, it has been noted that 
the limited budgets and schedules could in some cases discourage applications for strong 



projects that require additional funding, more time for community involvement or other 
needs. In other cases, worthy projects could be funded for less than $20,000. We believe 
that the effectiveness of projects could be optimized by offering some funding flexibility 
to applicants.  We are specifically proposing to offer a range of funding between $10,000 
and $60,000. This funding range has been included in our draft UPWP for FY2009, 
which would apply to TLC projects throughout the Metropolitan Washington Region that 
will funded directly through our work program. We are also proposing to apply this 
funding range to those Northern Virginia projects that will be funded through the VDOT 
Multimodal Planning Grant Program.  
 
The attached scope of work reflects this modification to our original request.    
 
We appreciate your continued consideration and support.  
 



Application for Funding from 
The 2008 VDOT Multimodal Planning Grant Program 

 
For the National Capital Region Transportation Planning Board (TPB) 

Transportation/Land-Use Connections (TLC) Program 
 
 
Background 
 
The TPB’s Transportation/Land-Use Connections (TLC) Program addresses regional 
challenges related to linking transportation and land use in an effort to reduce 
congestion and improve quality of life. TPB studies have indicated that locating jobs 
and housing closer together, promoting development closer to transit stations, and 
improving multimodal transportation options can have a positive impact on future 
transportation conditions in the Washington Region. However, the TPB’s research 
and outreach activities have also shown that the success of these kinds of land-use 
and transportation changes is often contingent upon numerous local planning 
decisions made at the local level. By providing technical assistance to community-
level planning efforts, the TLC Program facilitates proactive, innovative solutions to 
local challenges, and shares success stories and proven tools with local leaders, 
professional planning staff and other stakeholders throughout the region.   
 
Established in January 2007, the TLC Program currently includes two components: 
1) consultant-provided technical assistance to local jurisdictions and 2) the web-
based TLC Clearinghouse (www.mwcorg.org/tlc), which facilitates regional 
knowledge-sharing. TLC technical assistance projects use pre-qualified consultants 
and provide up to $20,000 to recipients who are member jurisdictions of the TPB. 
Projects may include a range of services, such as public participation and 
visualization; streetscape design and roadway standards; pedestrian and bicycle 
planning; public space/aesthetics; mixed-use market analysis; transit demand 
analysis; stakeholder identification and cooperation; zoning and design standards 
revisions; parking management planning; and other services.  
 
Five TLC technical assistance projects—two of which were in Virginia— were 
funded during the program’s pilot phase, January-June 2007. In July of 2007, the 
TPB received $100,000 from the Virginia Multimodal Grant Program to fund an 
additional five projects in Virginia. Those projects are currently underway.   
 
 
Scope of Work  
 
The TPB will use funding from the 2008 Virginia Multimodal Planning Grants 
Program to implement TLC technical assistance projects in Northern Virginia that 
would not otherwise receive funding. The projects will be selected from a pool of 
applications that the TPB expects to receive in response to a new solicitation for 
TLC projects that will be issued in the final months of 2008 (mid- FY2009).   
 



Unlike previous TLC projects that were each funded at $20,000, the TPB in 
FY2009 plans to implement projects with different levels of funding. Applicants will 
be offered a funding range between $10,000 and $60,000.   
 
The TPB will work with VDOT in selecting appropriate projects receiving funding 
through the Multimodal Planning Grants Program.  
 
We anticipate that the types of TLC technical assistance projects in 2008 will be 
consistent with the track record of successful projects from 2007. Those projects 
covered a wide range of issues, including pedestrian safety, urban roadway design 
standards, traffic flow near transit stations, and forthcoming changes under the 
BRAC (Base Realignment and Closing) program. Information on the pilot projects 
can be found at www.mwcog.org/tlc.  The website also includes information on the 
projects funded through the Virginia Multimodal Grant program that are currently 
underway.   
 
Across the region, TLC projects have provided targeted assistance to communities 
that are looking to enhance multimodal travel alternatives, mitigate or enhance the 
transportation impacts of land use shifts, and improve mobility and accessibility. 
The value of the grant money is maximized by the fact that the TPB has already 
initiated the TLC program and can manage the assistance from the regional level. 
This allows for the regionwide sharing of lessons learned and best practices through 
the TPB-funded TLC Clearinghouse while ensuring that all Virginia grant money goes 
directly to providing technical assistance in TPB Virginia jurisdictions. Administration 
of the technical assistance program will be conducted by the TPB and its staff using 
TPB funds. 
 
Although end-products vary among the planning projects, the TPB does require a 
project report from each consultant team providing technical assistance. These 
reports are posted on the TLC website. TPB staff will maintain contact with the lead 
local agency for each project to track and encourage implementation. However, it 
should be emphasized that the end-products should not be viewed simply as 
discrete reports. Rather, the projects funded through the TLC program are designed 
to fit into more extensive planning activities and in many cases, the “products” 
should be seen as the relationships that are enhanced when stakeholders are 
convened through a TLC project, or the issues and opportunities that are clarified 
and highlighted through focused, short-term technical assistance. 
 
 
Schedule 
 
June 2008   Grant received and UPWP amended.  
 
October 2008   Solicitation for new round of TLC projects 
 
December 2008  Projects selected 
 
January-June 2009 Projects implemented 



 
Cost Estimate 
 
The TPB is seeking a total of $100,000 from the 2008 VDOT Multimodal Planning 
Grants Program to fund individual TLC technical assistance projects in Northern 
Virginia.   
 
Individual project funding levels may vary between $10,000 and $60,000.  Once a 
new round of project applications is received toward the end of calendar year 2008, 
representatives of the VDOT Multimodal Grants Program would be asked to assist in 
the selection of projects to be funded. The actual number of projects selected 
would depend upon the number, type and proposed funding levels in the project 
applications.    
 
 
Contact 
 
John Swanson, jswanson@mwcog.org, 202-962-3295 
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January 25, 2008 

Mr. Herbert Pegram 
Grant Coordinator 
Virginia Department of Transportation 
1401 East Broad Street 
Richmond, VA  23219 

Dear Mr. Pegram: 

 I am writing you today in support of the application by the Metropolitan 
Washington Council of Governments (COG) and the National Capital Region 
Transportation Planning Board (TPB) for funding through the 2008 Multimodal 
Planning Grants Program. 

 The TPB’s Transportation/Land-Use Connections Program, for which 
the grant is requested, has already provided many benefits for the Washington 
Region, including the member jurisdictions in Northern Virginia.  The technical 
assistance provided by the program catalyzes and enhances local planning 
efforts, making it easier for localities in the region to address the challenges of 
coordinating land-use and transportation. 

 As a TPB Vice-Chair and as a City Councilmember of a Northern 
Virginia jurisdiction in which a TLC project funded by the 2007 Multimodal 
Planning Grants Program is currently underway, I strongly support this 
COG/TPB initiative, and hope that another VDOT grant will enable additional 
TLC projects in Northern Virginia to move forward.  

 Thank you in advance for your consideration of this application, which 
has my full endorsement. 

     Sincerely, 

           
     David Snyder 
     Falls Church City Councilmember 
     TPB Vice-Chair 
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February 14, 2008 
 
To:  Transportation Planning Board 
 
From:  Catherine Hudgins, Chair, TPB Access for All (AFA) Advisory Committee 
 
Subject: AFA Comments on Draft 2008 Financially Constrained Long-Range Transportation Plan 
 
 
The Access for All Advisory (AFA) Committee is submitting the following comments to the TPB 
regarding the significant changes for the Draft 2008 Financially Constrained Long-Range Plan (CLRP) 
based on discussions at the January 24, 2008 AFA meeting, recent AFA focus areas and reports. 
  
Specific Comments on Proposed New Projects in the CLRP 
 
The AFA is concerned that transit is losing out to single-occupancy vehicle capacity in the 
proposed changes to the Virginia High Occupancy Toll (HOT) Lane projects. 
 

 The AFA expressed concerns about the proposed addition of a general purpose auxiliary lane to 
the I-495 Capital Beltway HOV-HOT Lanes project and the proposed Transit Plan Revisions for 
the I-95/395 HOV-HOT Lanes project that would reduce the number of additional buses 
purchased from 184 to 76. The AFA is concerned that the revised Transit Plan invests less in bus 
service, in lieu of VRE capital improvements, and the AFA has recommended that community bus 
service be an integral part of HOT lane projects. 

 
 The AFA feels that HOT Lane projects should have the appropriate balance between bus service 

and single occupancy vehicle capacity to offset potential equity concerns.  
 

 The AFA urges the Virginia Department of Transportation to carefully negotiate any changes to 
the HOT Lane projects with private partners that may reduce the potential benefits and increase 
the negative impacts of the project on low-income communities, minority communities and 
persons with disabilities.  

 
WMATA, Arlington and Fairfax Counties should involve persons with disabilities in the 
planning, design and implementation of the proposed Columbia Pike Streetcar project.  
 

 AFA members are excited about the addition of the Columbia Pike Streetcar project to the CLRP. 
This investment in an attractive transit service in a diverse inner beltway community could foster 
development in accessible and compact places. 

 
 The AFA stressed that the involvement of individuals with disabilities in the next stage of 

planning and design for the streetcar project will ensure that the system is useable by everyone. 
This involvement could save significant time and money given that many accessibility issues can 
be addressed more easily upfront rather than after the project is built. Planners and engineers can 
design a project to be compliant with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), but without 
input from persons with disabilities, the project still may not be easily accessible to people with 
disabilities. 
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 Meaningful involvement could include WMATA, Arlington County and Fairfax County hosting a 
focus group with people in wheelchairs and those with visual impairments to discuss the most 
accessible streetcar vehicle, and the safest way for persons with disabilities to access the streetcar 
stations. 

 

General Comments on Transportation-Related Concerns 
 
WMATA should provide information to Metrorail, Metrobus and MetroAccess customers about 
Metro’s emergency procedures and what to do in the event of an emergency.   
 

 The AFA applauds WMATA’s efforts on emergency planning for the Metrorail system and 
specifically on training personnel how to handle Metrorail emergencies. The general public should 
know more about Metro’s emergency procedures and what steps to take on all modes in the event 
of an emergency, including Metrorail, Metrobus and MetroAccess.  

 
 The AFA was pleased to see a number of useful pamphlets on emergency procedures on Metrorail 

and recommends that Metro distribute the pamphlets more widely and translate more of the 
material in Spanish and other languages.  

 
 WMATA should publicize the locations of emergency call buttons in all Metrorail cars so people 

with visual disabilities know where the intercoms are, and be low enough in all rail cars so that 
people using wheelchairs can reach the button. 

 
WMATA should identify a budget and marketing strategy for improved language access. 

  
 The AFA Committee commends WMATA for adopting a Language Assistance Plan for customers 

with limited English Proficiency (LEP) and was pleased to see a number of the committee’s 
recommendations in the Plan. However, the AFA is concerned that a specific budget to implement 
the Plan’s recommendations has not been identified. 

 
 The AFA recommends that WMATA develop a specific marketing strategy to advertise and 

encourage the use of the language services available for LEP customers, including a mechanism to 
promote the services at Metrorail stations. 

 
MetroAccess and Specialized Transit for Arlington Residents (STAR) should involve 
customers in planning and monitoring. 
 

 For over five years, AFA members have considered STAR to be a best practice in involving 
customers in planning and implementation of the STAR program. AFA members have expressed 
disappointment that Arlington County has dissolved the STAR user group. AFA members feel that 
input from the Transit Advisory Committee by persons with disabilities is too limited. Instead of 
having regular focused discussions with knowledgeable customers, county staff is now looking for 
a much dissipated forum made up primarily of people who do not use STAR. The AFA urges 
Arlington County to reinstitute a method to involve knowledgeable STAR customers in the early 
stages of difficult budgetary and management issues. 

 
 The AFA looks forward to the development of a newly constituted WMATA Elderly and Disabled 

Advisory Committee and hopes the user group will be able to communicate directly with the 
WMATA Board, and be involved in monitoring customer satisfaction through surveys, a mystery 
rider program, and performance reports.  




